Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, May 26, 2015
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on May 26, 2015.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Jubal Durivage, Dale Tatro, Luke Willey (Ruggiano Engineering), Jackie Sweetser, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:05PM.  

2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda:  
a. Anonymous letter about Lister position:  The Selectboard asked that an attempt be made to contact the person who sent the letter and have them meet with the Selectboard and Listers to discuss their interest in the position.
b. Animal Bite Report:  This will be discussed under #7 - Health Officer Update.

To accommodate Beach Manager, Jackie Sweetser and Luke Ruggiano of Ruggiano Engineering, the Selectboard moved to #8 Beach Update and #9 Road Commissioner Report.

8.
 Beach Update:
a.
Research of aluminum docks was reviewed.  These prices were from Home Depot and required multiple pieces/parts to complete.  Dale will visit LERA to measure the size needed before proceeding. 

b.  Update of other activities @LERA:

i.
Water Testing:  Jackie was asked if the drinking water test had been taken by Plumbing Solutions.  No.  The Selectboard advised Tracey to take the test tomorrow and to contact Plumbing Solutions to let them know that it has been taken and we will not need their service for the June test.  Both Jackie and Tracey expressed concern over the inability to reach Plumbing Solutions, they do not call back the numbers requested in the phone message and their misunderstanding of when the water test was required.  Jackie noted that there is an issue with one toilet that Plumbing Solutions said they would come and fix – this has not been done yet.
ii.
Jackie reported that Ricky had repaired the kayak rack, the entry sign has been repainted and the beach closed sign removed.  Jackie is concerned about trash collection once the new recycling law goes into effect on July 1st.  Hillside Trash is not set up to handle both trash and recycling.  Jackie was asked to contact Casella and Myers to get quotes for services.  Jackie will also look into obtaining literature about the new recycling requirements.  Jackie reported that the buoys used to mark the swimming area are in need of replacement.  The Selectboard asked Jackie to research the cost to replace them and bring her findings back to the Selectboard.
9. Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Whitney Lane Update: Discussion with Ruggiano:

i.
Plan for proceeding with project:  Luke was updated on the recent meeting with Jim Cota (AOT) about this project, the bids received and options for the town.  The town decided to reject all bids.  Luke understood this decision and expressed that Ruggiano was also unhappy with the dollar amounts – felt the redesign would get a better price.

The town has a design approved for the box culvert, the bridge, and Jim Cota was going to check into the use of a Yard King bridge like what was suggested for Square Rd.  

Temporary Bridge:  Ricky has checked the existing culvert and feels it has deteriorated and may not be a feasible option as a temporary structure while work is being completed.  There are beams available for purchase, concrete decking could be made or purchased and concrete blocking as headers would provide a temporary crossing without having to work in the streambed.  After the project is complete this structure could be moved to the Tree Farm Rd which was just listed on the State of VT bridge report as needing attention in the immediate future.  This option would be economical to the town as it addresses the temporary crossing for this project as well as a solution for the Tree Farm Rd bridge.
If the town proceeds by doing most of the work a large excavator would be needed.  Ricky will contact vendors for pricing.  The town will proceed with clearing and grubbing the site and setting up erosion control.  Sub-contractors will be needed for driving piles and placing of box.  Ruggiano will review all testing and will oversee project, signing off on key points.  Testing requirements can be contracted through either Knight or VT Testing.  Luke questioned if since the original project had been but out to bid and all bid refused, would the town need to obtain multiple quotes for sub-contractor work.  The Selectboard feels it would.  Tracey will verify this with Jim Cota as to what the grant requires.
ii.
Box Culvert Quotes:  Luke reviewed with the Selectboard the two quotes for the box culvert:  neither provided sealing of the structure; Michie Corp included more field assistance; biggest difference is the type of structure – CSI ($80,590.00) is per the plans; Michie ($86,532.59) is an arch structure.  Michie contacted Ruggiano about the different structure and it was approved by them.  The arch is cheaper to create, more readily available, has less of a hydraulic opening and may need a little more fill.  Luke advised that timing to receive the structure in August is not an issue with either contractor and felt the Selectboard should lock this in as soon as possible.  Jubal made the motion to order and purchase the box culvert for Whitney Lane from Michie Corp (White Mountain Precast LLC) for $86,532.59.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.  Tracey was asked to send an email to Don advising to proceed, check on the deposit requirement and have this ready for signature at the next meeting.
b.
2014 Bridge Inspection Summary Report:  Information received from the State of VT on two bridges in Eden which need attention was reviewed.  One site was on Tree Farm Rd.  This site will be addressed with use of the temporary structure at Whitney Lane being relocated to Tree Farm Rd after that project is completed.  The other site, twin culverts on Knowles Flat Rd is also one the Selectboard is aware of.  The Selectboard feels it can take some of the plans/ideas from Whitney Lane and adjust them for that location.  This will be looked at in the future.
c.
2015 VTrans Bicycle & Pedestrian Program:  This information from the State of Vermont offered funding opportunities for either a scoping study or design/construction project for bicycle and pedestrian uses along town roadways.
d.
Underground Injection Control Program:  Current floor drains at the town garage must be plugged with concrete, connect to a holding tank or to a municipal sewer service.  The town has one year to comply with this request and a form must be completed and mailed back to the state by that date.

e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept:  Sweeping of roadways has begun.  There have been some small issues with the sweeper.  Grading of Class 4 roads has started.  Ricky inquired of the Selectboard their wish of placement of a dry hydrant on East Hill Rd.  The grant application is due June 1st.  Two options are available: pond at Rick Adams or Dave Stevenson has offered to build a pond.  Eden already has permission from Rick Adams to place a dry hydrant at his site and Troy Dare was working on the engineering.  Ricky will contact Troy to see where he is at in the project.  The Selectboard decided to go with the Adams site at this time and to look at the Stevenson option in the future.

Returning to the order of the agenda:

3. Approve the Minutes of May 11, 2015 & May 18, 2015:  Jubal made the motion to approve the minutes as written.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.

4. Citizen Input: None at this time.

5. Constable Update: None at this time.
6. Animal Control Officer Update:
a. Review changes to Animal Control Ordinance & adopt:  The office has not heard from Tom about this.  It will remain on the agenda for the next meeting.
b. Suggested Letter to Community:  The office has not heard from Tom about this.  It will remain on the agenda for the next meeting.
c. The Selectboard was notified of a resident being bitten by a dog while responding to a residence in an official capacity.  The dog bite was not reported to the hospital.  Town records indicate that the animal is not registered and the rabies vaccination is outdated.  Tom was contacted and went to the residence where he was told the owner was not home.  The Selectboard would like Tom to revisit this property and make sure that all dogs at this residence are registered and are properly vaccinated.  If Tom is unable to complete this task, Gary Wright can be contacted to assist.
7. Health Officer Update:  

a. VT Health Department-Health Update:  Information received from the State of Vermont of an update to the Reportable and Communicable Disease Rule was reviewed and will be kept on file at the town office.
b. Animal Bite Report:  An Animal Bite Report received from Copley Hospital was reviewed.  Town records indicate that the animal is not registered.  The Selectboard asked Tom to follow up on this.  If Tom is unable, Gary Wright will be asked to assist.

c. The Selectboard wished to contact other local towns about sharing an Animal Control Officer, paying by the hour.  If this is not feasible, an advertisement will be placed looking for someone from outside the community to assist the town of Eden.

10. Sign Lamoille County Sheriff’s Dept. Contract 2015/2016:  Dale made the motion to sign the contract approved by the townspeople at town meeting 2015.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved & signed.

11. Act 250 Application – KA Harvey (4-lot sub-division & existing mini-storage warehouses):  As Eden does not have zoning, this was information only for the Selectboard.  Act 250 applications are governed by the State of Vermont.

12. Auditor Position – Letter of Interest, Ronald Miller:  A letter of interest in serving as an Auditor was reviewed.  Ron stated he had met with the Auditors on May 12th and worked with them to familiarize himself with the job.  Jubal made the motion to appoint until town meeting 2016, Ronald Miller as Auditor.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.  The Selectboard asked to make sure Ron is paid for the May 12th date.

13. FYI:  None at this time.
14. Any other business: None at this time.
15. Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  

16. Dale made the motion to adjourn at 8:20PM.  Approved.

Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Selectboard Assistant 
2
May 26, 2015
Town of Eden Selectboard Meeting Minutes
Page 3

